MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL
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Caryn Roberts, SAA Finance

Jennifer Scheels, SAA Finance

OTHERS PRESENT:

Larry A. Dale

Mayor Brady Lessard, City of Sanford





Daryl McLain, Seminole County Commission





Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford 

Roger Dixon, Deputy City Manager, City of Sanford 

Paul P. Partyka, Mayor, City of Winter Springs

Loren Friedle, C.E. Avionics

Genean McKinnon, ALAMO

Nelson Cambata, StarPort

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J

Dan Porter

Deborah Bartow

Flormari Blackburn, Law Engineering

Ross Arbelius, Seminole County

James Russell, Seminole County

Sharon Stoller

Ana Vergara, USACOE

Wes Smith, USACOE

Bob Stroup, AOPA

Brian DuChene, Law Engineering

Lena Juarez, Juarez & Associates

Mike McGibeny

Larry Sherman, US Customs

Charlotte Brewer

Dick Harkey

Mike Loader, Royal Support

1.
Call to order and introduction of special guests

A quorum being present, Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Sanford Mayor Lessard, Sanford Commissioner Williams, Sanford City Manager VanDerworp, Seminole County Commissioner McLairn, Aide to Congressman Mica Dick Harkey,  Deputy City Manager Roger Dixon, Legislative Consultant Lena Juarez, and Winter Springs Mayor Partyka.

2.
Presentation to SAA employee safety committee members

Chairman Miller presented and read into the minutes a resolution of appreciation to Airport Authority Employees who serve on the Airport Authority’s Safety Committee as follows:

A RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION

FOR

Sanford Airport Authority Safety Committee Members


BE IT RESOLVED, by the Sanford Airport Authority that upon motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regularly scheduled board meeting on the fifth day of June 2001, The Authority recognizes the Sanford Airport Authority Safety Committee Members for diligently serving the interest of Employee Safety for the Sanford Airport Authority.

WHEREAS, the Committee is comprised of dedicated individuals from each of the four Airport Departments consisting of:

Jay Shanley

Fire Chief



Chairman

Dan Folsom

Fire/Safety Training Officer

Coordinator

Caryn Roberts

Staff Accountant


Secretary

Bryant Garrett

Director of Finance & Admin

Member

Jennifer Scheels
Project Coordinator


Member

Mike Wagner

Asst. Director of Operations

Member

Paul Stevens

Operations Supervisor


Member

Scott Cole

Asst. Director of Maintenance
Member

Ron Green

Grounds Foreman


Member


WHEREAS, the Committee has served the Airport well to make Safety the paramount focus during daily operations and maintenance activities; and,


WHEREAS, this focus on Safety has reduced the Sanford Airport Authority’s employee accident and injury experience rate from 25% to ZERO during its first two years of existence; and,


WHEREAS, the Sanford Airport Authority has had and maintains a “NO LOST TIME INJURY” status for the past 1.8 years resulting in reduced insurance and workers compensation costs.


NOW, THEREFORE, the Authority publicly recognizes and extols the efforts of the Sanford Airport Authority Safety Committee Members for their commitment to Employee Safety;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so say we all.

Chairman Miller asked members of the Safety Committee to stand and be recognized.
3. PRESENTATION TO JAY PENDERGAST

Chairman Miller presented a resolution of appreciation to Jay Pendergast and the staff of Jerry’s Caterers for their excellent participation and donation to the Grand Opening Ceremonies of the Domestic Terminal as follows:

A RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION

FOR

JAY PENDERGAST AND JERRY’S CATERING

WHEREAS, the Orlando Sanford International Airport held a Grand Opening Celebration for the Terminal Expansion Project on March 23, 2001; and

WHEREAS, more than 800 citizens, customers, and special guests attended the celebration and participated in the festivities of the day; and

WHEREAS, a very special part of the program included a sampling of culinary offerings which represented many of the regions of the country that now have scheduled airline service from Sanford; and

WHEREAS, the vision, creation, preparation, and presentation of the food and beverage undertaking was the work of Jay Pendergast and the staff of Jerry’s Catering; and

WHEREAS, the quality of the offering was superb and received numerous accolades from the patrons who attended the celebration.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority wish to publicly recognize and acknowledge the generosity and efforts of Jay Pendergast and the staff of Jerry’s Catering for the outstanding products presented to the public during the Grand Opening Celebration; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution of Appreciation shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so way we all.

This fifth day of June 2001. 

4. Approval of minutes of May 1, 2001 meeting

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on May 1, 2001.

Motion passed.
5. CONSENT AGENDA:

a.
Consider Approval of First Amendment to Ground Lease No. 99-31 

with CE Avionics, Inc. and an Agreement with the Huntington National Bank Relative to Financing Improvements for CE Avionics

CE Avionics originally obtained construction financing from Century National Bank when they built their new facilities. They will be refinancing and paying off the original loan with the proceeds from a new loan from Huntington. An amendment to the CE ground lease and an agreement with Huntington are needed to proceed forward with the refinancing.

Staff recommended approval of the agreements and authorization for the Chairman to execute the necessary documents.

B. Consider Approval of Lease No. 01-12 with the Authority and Alpha Computer Services, Inc. 

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 01-12 between the Authority and Alpha Computer Services, Inc. for the south side of Building 138 consisting of 2,081 square feet at $3.25 psf. The annual rent is $6,763.25 or $563.60 per month. The space previously rented for $2.35 psf or $4,890.35 annually. The term is month to month.
C. Consider Approval of Lease No. 01-11 with Kevin and Nancy Willy

Staff recommended this lease for Mobile Home 509, between the Authority and Kevin and Nancy Willy, is a new lease with a one-year term and a 15-day termination clause. The mobile home is located on the property purchased from Betty Jack at 3105 Cameron Avenue. The lease rate is a flat fee of $450.00 per month. The annual rent is $5,400.00. The space has been rented in an as is condition.
D. Consider Approval of Lease No. 01-10 with Samuel and Tasha Tindel  

Staff recommended this lease for the 1,420 square-foot home Building 510 at 3070 Cameron Avenue, between the Authority and Samuel and Tasha Tindel, is a new lease with a four-month term and a 15-day termination clause. The first two month’s rent is $250.00 and the last two month’s rent is $500.00. The space has been rented in an “as is” condition.
E. Consider Approval of Addendum B To Lease No. 95-43 

with Hill Labs, Inc.

Addendum B continues the initial term of the lease and increases the rent on the second parcel of land for Hill Labs from $0.10 to $0.15. The annual rental is now $16,794.30, with a monthly sum of $1,497.50 after tax.

F. Consider Approval of Addendum B to Ground Lease No. 97-30 and      No. 97-31 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office

Addendum B alters the lease term for the Sheriff’s Department to coincide with their fiscal year, increases their rent by 5% on Hangar 504, increases their land rent from $0.11 to $0.15 in two-cent increments, and includes a provision for purchase of fuel tank over a five-year period. The annual rental is now $74,637.24, with a monthly sum of $6,219.77.

G. Consider Approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 00-24

with Seminole County Sheriff’s Office

Addendum A continues the initial term of the lease for Building 439 and increases their rented area to include the entire building of 6,000 square feet and 1,500 feet of carport land. The annual rental is now $55,725.00 with a monthly sum of $4,643.75.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the consent agenda Items A through G.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding Consent Agenda Items F and G.

Motion passed.

6. Discussion Agenda:

A. Consider Approval of Employment Agreement with Larry Dale

B. Consider Approval of Employment Agreement with Victor White

Chairman Miller advised Items A and B were combined for the purpose of information and discussion.  Upon conclusion of information and discussion he would accept a motion to accept the contracts individually or both at the same time.

Board Member Howell advised one City Commissioner called him to say he was adamant about not using the title of president.  He had requested that the titles be Executive Director and Deputy Executive Director.   The Commissioner had also indicated that he was not happy with the increase in salary for Victor White.

Board Member Longstaff advised he had reviewed the contracts in great detail and had comments to make on both of them.

Chairman Miller advised he failed to qualify one portion prior to getting further into discussion.  

Chairman Miller advised the direction from the Board to the Chair last month had been to bring forth agreements for presentation, discussion, and/or approval at this meeting.  Unfortunately, he had been out of the country for two and a half weeks and had requested Board Member Longstaff to negotiate with the two parties on behalf of the Chairman.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Board had authorized Counsel and himself as well as Victor White and Larry Dale to act as a committee of four to work the contractual issues.  They had an initial meeting and Counsel had uncovered that it was possible that meetings were subject to the rules of the Sunshine Law.  He had not thought the Board wanted him as a sole practitioner to act on their behalf in a Sunshine situation.  They had changed the rules of the ball game a bit and asked Larry Dale to work on Victor’s contract as they would be in a superior and subordinate relationship.  The product placed before the Board is the product that came from their working together.  He asked Larry Dale to also prepare what his proposed contract would be and submit it to the Board.  What was before the Board was the unsanitized version of both contracts.  Those were then delivered to Counsel and Counsel prepared summaries for the Board to review.  There had been no debate or discussion.  The contracts were merely the recommendation of the two parties that are affected by the contract.  

Chairman Miller advised upon his return he had visited with Counsel and reviewed the agreements making some minor changes.  Counsel had made some technical corrections.

Board Member Longstaff advised he supported the more corporate title of President because it is the trend moving forth in airports around the country today.  He further advised he was very comfortable with the contracts with the exception of three (3) issues as follows:  1) The severance is too long at one year and should be reduced to six months severance for each of the contracts dealing with salary only; 2) Health insurance benefits should only be paid for the employee, not for the whole family; and 3) The notification clause for failure to renew should be for 90 days instead of 180 days for both of the contracts.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the contracts with Larry Dale and Victor White as presented with correction of the three issues discussed.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Triplett questioned the large jump in disability insurance, looking at Victor White’s contract at $2,700 and Larry Dale’s contract at $4,900.

Counsel advised Daryl McLain was present and knowledgeable in that subject.

Commissioner McLain advised the pricing indicated the fact that Mr. Dale smokes cigars.  Mr. White is a non-smoker.

Board Member Triplett advised he understood in normal corporations disability was at thirty-five percent instead of fifty percent.

Commissioner McLain advised for executives of corporations it could go up to sixty percent.

Board Member Howell advised regarding the Executive Director’s position he was just relaying what he was asked to relay by a City Commissioner.  He had pulled up several airports on the Internet and gave information to the Commissioner indicating airports were going to corporate titles.  He advised he agreed on the corporate titles.  He advised he had no problem with either.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding affordability of the proposed changes.

Chairman Miller requested a report of budget impact of the proposed changes.

Director of Finance, Bryant Garrett, advised the only item would be obtaining of a vehicle, which would be an outright capital cost.  The salary would be covered in a surplus of budgeted salaries.  There was approximately $59,000 in surplus in salaries that would be left this year.  Covering it this fiscal year would not be a problem.  Next year it would not be a problem either because the Authority had just completed a restructuring of debt that frees up approximately $273,000 a year.  Within the existing framework of expenses we have had in the past, all of it would be covered.

Board Member Longstaff advised the biggest impact of this move budgetarily would be the increased revenue that will come as a result of someone now being employed who will focus fulltime or a large majority of their time on the commerce park development.  We have an untapped resource in the commerce park that is not producing any revenue.  One of the things that will happen is that the commerce park will be turned into a revenue-generating source.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding whether Mr. Dale had a business plan available.

Mr. Dale advised he did have a business plan.

Mayor Lessard advised Board Member Longstaff had explained just the way the City Commission had desired.  The City of Sanford was very excited about the new plan.

Board Member Robertson advised that the Board had authorized himself and Board Member Howell to travel to Pease Airport and study that operation.  They had found out that an airport’s land does not usually develop until the land that people can buy develops.  In all fairness, do we think the Airport is ready to move in this direction and is the area ready so that Mr. Dale can be successful in the development of the commerce park and the Board could feel like the money spent has been well spent.  Is this Board ready to say we are ready to grow this Airport; is our infrastructure ready, our master plan, sewer and water, deluge system, one million gallon holding tank permit, etc.?  He was expressing his concern that in two or three years if nothing major has happened we would all be looked at as failures.  He did not want that for Mr. Dale or the Board.  His question for the Board was, “Do we feel like this area is ready to be developed and are we in place to do that now.”  

Board Member Howell advised two or three years was too long as far as he was concerned.  He expressed his thoughts that the Airport was ready to grow.  There were many positives with Mr. Dale’s relationship with the City of Sanford the infrastructure would happen.  There would be a lot of aviation growth.  He was excited about what was about to happen.

Chairman Miller asked Mr. Dale if the terms and conditions of the contract presented for approval was acceptable to him.

Larry Dale advised the terms and conditions presented for approval were acceptable.

Chairman Miller asked Mr. White if the terms and conditions of the contract presented for approval was acceptable to him.

Victor White advised he was in agreement with one comment.  He advised his only concern was the length of time the contract is for.  The contract is specified as a one-year contract.  He really would like to stay longer than one year.  There is a great deal of work to be done.  He did not think the work could be completed in one year.   He would like to be available longer than one year to continue to help out.  He further advised in his business it also takes a long time to find another job, at least a year.  The message he thought he was getting was that the inevitable point is that twelve months from now he would have to be gone.  He would probably be spending time looking for a job during the next twelve months.  He did not want to have to do that.  He wanted to devote full time and attention to the job.

Board Member Howell advised he did not know how to say this in a nice way but he would try.  It seemed to him that Mr. White should not be even considering the one-year because there was now a new working relationship.  The focus should be on the future.  No one wanted to see Mr. White leave.  He wanted to see Mr. White focus on what he and Mr. Dale would be doing and how much further they were going to go.  If Mr. White focuses on the one-year and another job it would reflect in his work.  

Board Member Robertson advised regarding Page 4 of the contract for President it indicated supervision and guidance of the incumbent would be directly under supervision of the Airport Authority and received guidance from policy decisions from the Authority.  He questioned the policy decisions.  Do we have our policy decisions?  Where are they?  

Discussion regarding policy decisions made by the Board of Directors.  

Board Member Robertson advised he had heard about policy this and policy that.  He wanted to see where our policies are, how the Board will guide these men, what they are going to follow, etc.  He did not see policies in this document.

Board Member Longstaff advised policies were in the job description.  There are administrative policies, which are under the direction of management.  What the Board wants to do is deal with the broad scope policies, for example, we have to approve leases.  There are other things that are headier such as financial outcomes of the organization.  There are policies, one of which the Board was looking at today, parking rates.  Those are the policies the Board set in place and acts upon.  Administrative policies that run the day-to-day are in the purview of CEO of the management team.

Larry Dale advised since he proposed the contract with Victor White he would like to share his views and settle some concerns.  The contract is not one that says within a year Victor White is gone.  The contract establishes the one year as a term for an at will employee.  Most employees of a corporation are at will employees other than the CEO, and he is really an at will employee also.  It was not the intent of the contract that in one year Victor White was fired.  The intent of the contract was to give Victor White some ease that he will have severance, there will be credence given at any dismissal, yet he would be fairly reviewed and evaluated, not that he would be fired at the end of the one-year contract.  He hoped that Victor White would be at ease with that.

Victor White advised with that he would accept the contract as presented.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding hiring and firing of personnel.

Mr. Dale advised it would come under his purview to approve or disapprove hiring and firing of all personnel as CEO.

Chairman Miller advised the Board until this time had only handled the direct employment of the Executive Director.  The Board did not get involved in any of the other positions.

Mr. Dale advised he was not suggesting that be changed.  

Board Member Longstaff advised the Board was approving Victor White’s contract.  The administration of that contract would fall under the CEO’s purview as it would in any other employee in the organization.  

Board Member Pieters advised the Chairman seemed to understand what he was talking about.  He thought if we had to terminate a groundskeeper, nothing derogatory intended, would that come through the Director and to the Board for approval?

Victor White advised under current policy that would not be done.  Under current policy the Executive Director had the responsibility for all disciplinary and termination actions of all employees.  He would not see that changing in this sense.  It would not be brought before the Board.  The creation of positions, however, would be a different matter as a budgetary matter.  

Larry Dale advised it would be his proposal that all positions would answer to him as CEO both hiring and firing.  It would not be prudent to do that with Victor White’s position without coming to the Board.  Victor White would not have a contract with the Board and be under their purview and supervision.  His contract would be with the CEO and approved by the Board.  That was his proposal.

Counsel advised that the enabling legislation set forth that the Airport Authority should hire an airport manager (Executive Director or President and CEO).  That person would answer to this Board for his job.  That person then assumes the position of control over every other employee of the Authority.  What Mr. Dale is saying is that if he were going to terminate Victor White he would want the Board’s concurrence.  If he did not have Board concurrence then his job would be in jeopardy.  As a practical matter though he had the decision to hire and fire yet he has to have Board consent, in theory, or his job could be exposed.  Counsel further advised obviously the Board would have the ability to override his decision if he wanted to do one thing and the Board chose to do another.  He thought Mr. Dale would agree with that.

Board Member Pieters advised his question would be where the line would be drawn.

Counsel advised the Board was responsible for Mr. Dale’s job, hiring and firing of Mr. Dale.  Mr. Dale is responsible for hiring and firing everyone else down the line including Victor White.

Discussion continued regarding creating new positions.

Mr. Dale advised if he created a new position he would bring it before the Board.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the length of Victor White’s contract.  He advised he thought both contracts should be for three years.  

Board Member Longstaff advised it was relatively rare for the second person in line to have a contract.  They would usually serve at the will of the CEO.  This contract is an attempt to put Victor White at ease about his future with the organization.  However, in any organization going through a transformation there are changes.  This contract allows one year to go through the change period.  At the end of a year we will look back at the relationship and see if it is working.  Then would be the appropriate time to increase the length of contract.  

Board Member Pieters advised most businesses pay for employee insurance coverage and did not pay for insurance coverage for family members.

Executive Director White advised it was not the norm especially on the east coast for airports to pay health insurance coverage for anyone other than the employee.

Seminole County Commissioner McLain advised the Commission was very happy and very much looked forward to the new arrangement and working with Mr. Dale.  The County has great interest in assisting the Authority in developing the Airport and surrounding properties.  The County Commission feels like Mr. Dale is the right man at the right time to help move the Airport along.  

Chairman Miller asked if the agreement as modified was acceptable to Larry Dale.

Mr. Dale advised the modifications were acceptable to him.

Chairman Miller asked if the agreement as modified was acceptable to Victor White.

Mr. White advised the modifications were acceptable to him.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding qualifications listed in the agreement of a four-year degree from an accredited educational institution.

Larry Dale advised he qualified with a degree from the University of Florida.

Chairman Miller asked if the liaison from the City of Sanford had been duly notified of the agreements prior to this meeting.

Executive Director White advised he did not know the answer to that question personally.

Chairman Miller asked Mayor Lessard if he had the agreements in hand prior to the meeting.

Mayor Lessard advised he had the framework.  He did not have the breakdown that the Director of Finance had provided.  

Executive Director White advised the entire agreement had been sent out in the agenda packages Friday prior to the meeting.

Board Member Robertson asked if the title President and CEO was used would the City Commission, who had requested that the title not be President and CEO, have any reason to remove any Board Member for voting for the title of President and CEO?

Mayor Lessard advised for the record the City Commission had not made that request.  One individual Commissioner had made the request.

Board Member Howell advised based upon that Commissioner’s request he would probably vote against the motion.

Chairman Miller asked if there were any objections to the two agreements as modified.

Chairman Miller advised seeing and hearing none, the two agreements were passed and approved by the Board.

Discussion by Board Member Triplett regarding Item J regarding outside investments and outside employment.  He asked if Larry Dale Construction Company be an outside employment or outside investment.  

Larry Dale advised the company was a sole proprietorship but he did not build houses anymore.

Counsel advised that he could not answer that question.  The contract says that full attention will be devoted to the job of President and CEO of the Airport.  He can invest as long as he is not actively spending his daily workload on his own business.

C. Consider Approval of Public Parking Rates

Victor White advised enclosed in agenda packages was a report prepared by TBI which detailed their proposal for implementing paid parking for the public in Parking Lot A. In summary, the fee structure for Short Term Parking would be implemented on or about July 17th, and would consist of the following rates:

Short Term Parking

First 30 minutes free

$1 for each additional 30-minute increment

$7 maximum daily rate

At some point in the future, a charge would be implemented for Long Term Parking, and the proposed rates are as follows:

Long Term Parking (Future)

$1 per hour

$5 maximum daily rate

$25 maximum weekly rate

TBI representatives presented their proposal and answered questions.

Staff recommended approval.

David Logan, TBI, briefed the Board.

Discussion ensued with objection to charging for parking in Lot B.

Mayor Lessard advised convenience and affordability have become the pillars of our success and growth for the Airport in the last few years.  He would not want the Authority to launch into anything that would damage those pillars.

Discussion by Chairman Miller with regard to the Board having known at least since the first of the year that a time would come when we would have to charge for parking.  When a business is growing, the cost of doing that business also grows.   

Mayor Lessard advised he wanted to be able to report back to the City Commission that the Authority and TBI had done due diligence and looked at the market.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters advising that he shared Mayor Lessard’s concern.  We have done well with this Airport because it is attractive from a parking standpoint.  He knew fully well that free parking had to change, however, he would have thought it would be done in graduations.  The rates presented were just as high as any other airport.  It seemed like we were going for the throat right away rather than in degrees.  

Larry Dale advised he would like to have an opportunity now that he had been asked to come onboard to meet with the Mayor and City Commission, Board Members and TBI and talk about this very serious problem.  We have an opportunity if the $1 million is left in the budget by the Governor.  That will not totally build the parking needed, but at some point in time in the near future we are going to have to charge on a graduated scale.  Free parking has been one of our conveniences but now we have so many planes coming in here that many times we have people parking all over the grass.  We have a severe parking problem that needs to be addressed. 

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised OSD had put out a request for proposals some months ago to rental cars.  As part of the process of putting out that proposal OSD negotiated with the Board to obtain some space in Parking Lot A.  The Board was concerned about reduction in the parking in Lot A which was already at a premium because of the modifications that had been made for public transportation.  As a quid pro quo for allowing OSD to take up to 60 parking spaces in Lot A, they agreed to satisfy the Board’s concern by providing a system whereby the patrons could be transported by some means from Parking Lot B to the terminal as a convenience.  They agreed to pay for that service.  OSD also agreed to pay for the infrastructure necessary for the people to be able to get out of the weather while waiting for that service.  In consideration for that OSD explained to the Board that they needed to have some way to pay for that service and the Board at that time authorized them to proceed with a capital outlay to put the pay on foot system in Parking Lot A.  There had not been any discussion until this point about putting charges on Parking Lot B.  OSD is proposing future charges for long term parking in Parking Lot B.   

Board Member Robertson advised he would remind the Board that this is what we have obligated ourselves for.  He advised we had given up space for rental cars so there is less parking space.  This is a way to maximize the short time parking and encourage people not to park in Lot A on a long-term basis.  People are complaining about having to park in Lot B and it is a long distance from the terminal.  If anything, he advised he thought we were too low on the maximum daily rate.  It was time for us to move forward.  He advised he agreed with Counsel and did not understand how long-term parking came to be affected.  This seems like two different issues in one.  He recommended passing the short term parking as presented or increase the fees.

Board Member Longstaff advised he agreed wholeheartedly with Board Member Robertson.  When this issue had initially come about it was designed to motivate people to move out of Lot A and into Lot B.  Therefore the parking charges would be on Lot A.  At that time he did not remember discussion about parking charges on Lot B.  We were going to increase the convenience factor by running a shuttle.  If we ultimately get to a system that charges for short-term parking, we are only talking about 75 spaces.  Those truly should be short-term spaces for people who are staying here for half an hour or an hour and then go on their way.  He had no problem with approving the short-term parking in Lot A, but he thought Lot B parking should be a separate item and a separate discussion.  He further advised he would like to have the benefit of our new CEO’s input into this matter before making a final decision because this is a big deal.  For that reason, he would be in favor of putting it on the back burner for a month or so and review again.

Larry Dale advised he would have no objection to implementing charges for parking in Lot A.  That would not affect plans that he had formulated with regard to parking.  His main concern was that we need structural parking.  We all know this.  We know structural parking will cost $7,000 to $10,000 per structural space.  It is expensive.  We are looking at several million dollars for structural parking.  We will not build structural parking space without charging for parking both short term and long term or at least using some of the revenue from parking in construction of the structural garage.  That is the area where he had not had an opportunity to speak with OSI/OSD.  If the Authority gets the $1 million he would be pushing real hard to convince the Board with Victor and Staff’s help to find the funding to construct a structural parking garage.  

Board Member Robertson asked if it would still give us the shuttle service and shelters in Parking Lot B. 

Mr. Logan, OSI, advised it would.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the short-term parking as presented and no approval of long-term rates.

Motion passed.

D.
Update on Legislative Issues (Lena Juarez) 

Lena Juarez briefed the Board on the status of various legislative requests for the Airport Authority.  She advised funding for our initial project request for the commerce park would be known in 15 days, Saturday, June 16, 2001.  At this point $750,000 had been allocated for the commerce park and $1 million was secured through the TOPPS dollars for a parking structure.  Freshman Representative David Mealor from Lake Mary and Senator Lee Constantine were very helpful in securing these dollars as well as the Transportation and General Appropriations Subcommittee Chairman Charlie Clary and Randy Johnson.  Speaker Feeney in particular is very excited about seeing this airport grow and has been more than willing to continue to support our efforts and make sure that the Sanford Airport is going to be a success.  In comparison to other aviation projects on a statewide basis there is about $150 million allocated in the TOPPS Project this past year.  Of the 50 projects proposed for funding and approval by the Governor only five are aviation and Sanford is one of them.   That was a very arduous project and she had thought why not go for one more project this year in addition to the one that had been allocated and approved.  Then for the commerce park, it comes under the local Economic Development Initiatives from the general revenue fund.  Only three of those projects are aviation commerce park related.  She advised it looked like we were off to more success and she wanted to thank the Board for allowing her to be part of the continued leadership effort.   We are almost there.

Larry Dale advised Lena had done a very good job.  We were not in the TOPPS Program.  Lena worked hard getting us back into that program.  We also got $150,000 for the Sanford Memorial.  She really deserves a great deal of credit for what she has been able to accomplish.

Chairman Miller thanked Lena Juarez on behalf of the Board and advised that her efforts were outstanding.

E.
Update on Land Acquisition Project


Counsel provided a briefing on the status of the Authority’s land acquisition.  

Counsel advised there was about $3 million left of the funding for Priority One purchases.  He had met with Mr. Triece and Staff and had identified about $1 million to set aside for planning for this area, DRI and other study type issues.  We need to now get with Larry Dale and get him on board with what we are trying to do.  At the July Board Meeting, if it is possible to meet with Larry Dale, Victor White, Bryant Garrett, and Steve Triece, we may be able to come to the July Board Meeting and recommend going outside of Priority One.  We have been paying on average less than $20,000 per acre for property in the area not impacted by the right of way.  We are about $22,000 to $23,000 an acre for property impacted in the right of way.  We are trying to hold down what we pay for property because it will severely impact our future ability to acquire land at a reasonable price.  We may be in a condemnation position in the not too distant future and we do not want to have to pay escalated prices for those properties.   The County will be coming through and condemning a right of way in the near future as soon as their consultants are lined up.  We hope to have our acquisitions completed or at least under contract before that process begins and possibly impacts the values that we may have to pay.

Discussion regarding the Kirchoff property.

Counsel advised the remaining Kirchoff property was not essential to the development of the Authority’s runway/taxiway system to have the property on the fringes.  We certainly are not going to pay more than property is worth unless it is an essential piece.  The parcels on the interior that do disrupt our current plans, our current plan is to take those properties by eminent domain, litigate as necessary, and pay what is fair and reasonable, but we will not just pay what people want when it exceeds the market by such a great percentage.   He further advised the Board had made a very wise choice in selecting Mr. Triece to handle the land acquisition.  We worked with Mr. Triece on the Tilden Grove acquisition.  Mr. Triece is very professional, has done an excellent job, and represents the Airport Authority well.  

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Miller advised the Board had been put on notice with rather stern words by the former mayor to proceed with these land acquisitions.  Chairman Miller acknowledged the work done by Mr. Triece, Counsel and Victor White.

Larry Dale advised that he was very pleased with the progress. 

F. Update on Environmental Contamination in Commerce Park by

            Law Engineering

Representatives from Law Engineering provided an update on the status of environmental contamination on Sites 2, 3, and Building 117 at the Airport.   

For the convenience of the Board of Directors, a hard copy of the Law Engineering report was distributed.

Discussion ensued with input by the CORP of Engineers and Seminole County Environmental on behalf of DEP.

Discussion regarding funding ($1.1 million) and sources that might be pursued in search of funding for clean-up of contaminated sites.

Discussion by representatives of Seminole County regarding repercussions and working together toward cleaning up the sites and finding funding.

Discussion regarding the State’s economic development tool called the Brownfield Initiative as a source of funding.  It would take a resolution by the City of Sanford to get Brownfield funding.  

Discussion by Commissioner Williams regarding tanks that were left by the Department of Defense that would have been beneficial to the City of Sanford and a request for the new President of the Authority to gather and furnish factual information to the City Manager and the City Commission.   This is a very serious matter and she wanted to make sure where responsibility would fall with factual information.  

Counsel advised it was his experience that the key issue was to participate with our local government and to give them all information available.  Ninety-nine times out of one hundred when that is done they will work with you.  If we ignore the problem, refuse to give information, throw our hands up and say we are not going to do anything, that is when you get into difficult situations and the hammer comes down.  He thought the Board could work with the County in locating funding and work on the problem methodically and not ignore the problem.

Executive Director White advised he thought based upon what was seen today in this room and the fact that the Authority has an active program with Law Engineering, our staff, the CORP of Engineers and Seminole County staff, we are working cooperatively and trying to figure out what the problems are and how to come up with a solution.   

Seminole County representatives advised they had seen that the Authority was working toward a solution, they appreciated it, and they would work with the Authority infinitem.

G.
Update on Commerce Park Development Project 

Carl Quesinberry provided an update on the status of his work on the Commerce Park Development Project. 

For the convenience of the Board of Directors, a hard copy of the task orders indicating the work effort that Mr. Quesinberry was contracted to provide to the Authority was distributed.

Discussion ensued regarding incentives to attract business to the Commerce Park.

7.
Executive Director's Report

Executive Director White reported on the following:


Annual FAA Safety Inspection and Certification

For the 5th year in a row zero discrepancies discovered by the FAA in the operation of the Airport.  That fact puts us at the very top of the list nationwide with the FAA and probably some kind of award would be presented by FAA later this year.  The credit goes largely to Jack Dow, Director of Operations and Maintenance, and all of his staff in Operations, Maintenance and ARFF.


PAX and operations statistics for May



PAX up 45%



Pan Am double



International is flat



Total PAX international & domestic 34% increase



Take off & landings 12% increase in domestic



Total flight operations up 8%



General Aviation up 8%

Flight activity for the rolling 12 months (May 2000 – May 2001) we had 396,000 take offs and landings, which puts close to the 400,000 mark that would put us in the cream of the crop nationwide.  We are still number two in the State of Florida behind Miami at 600,000.  Orlando had about 350,000.  

Public Notice enclosed in agenda packages with a schedule of other meetings this month.

Employee picnic Friday, June 15, 2001.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding clarification of dates and salary amounts for the contracts with the new President & CEO and the Executive Vice President.

Effective date for the new contract with Victor White would begin September 21, 2001 through September 20, 2002.  Larry Dale’s contract goes into effect on July 23, 2001 and runs for three years.

Board Member Robertson indicated he would like to start the Executive Director’s contract now.  He wanted to give Victor White a raise and start it now.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson to grant Victor White a raise effective this date.

Motion died for lack of a second.

8.
TBI President's Report

Keith Robinson and Dave Logan advised they would, in the interest of time, report on several new items at the next board meeting.

Greg Dull reported that a new era of service was about to begin.  Effective July 12, 2001, Aeropostal, Venezuela’s largest carrier to the U.S., would begin scheduled international service to Sanford.  They will offer two flights per week, one on Thursday and one on Sunday to Caracas.  There will also be an option for connection with other flights to South America from Caracas.   Flights will arrive at 10:30 a.m. and depart at 11:30.  The aircraft will be 727 200 with 10 seats in first class and 140 seats in coach.  Roundtrip fare will be about $600 for coach.

9.
General Counsel's Report

Counsel asked for the benefit of the Board if the Executive Director would renounce his existing contract as of September 20, 2001, so that a letter of termination would not have to be written.

Victor White advised he renounced his existing contract as of September 20, 2001.

Counsel advised regarding the Cameron Parcel, which is one of the parcels currently under contract, we discovered a possible petroleum discharge during our due diligence.  We have notified the County as required by Florida Law with a discharge report submitted also.  Counsel tendered an addendum to our contract to Bill Colbert, representative of the Cameron family, and that agreement provides that the Airport Authority will split the cost of a limited site assessment at a cost to the Authority of approximately $1,750.00.  We have also agreed that if there are no state or federal standards exceeded so that we don’t have to do any remediation, we will go ahead and handle the monitoring from here on.  We will go ahead and close the transaction.  However, if the tests reveal that remediation is required, the parties will agree to negotiate in good faith on how that will be handled.  Counsel gave $1,750.00 toward the limited site assessment under the theory that the Authority wanted the parcel.  It is an important parcel for our plan.  It is a nominal amount of money and we do not think we will have to do anything other than monitor.

10.
Liaison ReportS

Commissioner Williams advised on behalf of the City Commission that they looked forward to working with the Board.  She further requested that the City Commission be kept informed in a timely manner of events at the Airport.

Discussion regarding liaison to the City of Sanford.

11.
Chairman's Report

Chairman Miller advised that Mayor Lessard had requested that he comment on the excitement that the City has over the new service that Pan Am has to Puerto Rico.  Mayor Lessard and the City Commission are greatly elated about initiation of that service and the level of activity that is taking place.  

Larry Dale advised he would like to express his thanks to the Board for the confidence placed in him.  He looked forward with great excitement to jumping into the fray, working with Victor and staff on the challenges presented.

Chairman Miller advised on behalf of the Board welcome and congratulations.  He further advised the Board looked forward to continued efforts on the part of Victor White working with Larry.  He trusted that Larry would give careful consideration to efforts put forth and everything would work into the system that will be brought forth to the Board.  The Board is ready and willing to see those new opportunities the President and CEO would bring forth.

12.
Reminder of next Board meeting:  July 3, 2001

13.
Adjournment

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:10 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, Executive Director
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